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Notes of the meeting on 19 April 2013 at the Merton Civic Centre


	Attendees:
	
	
	Initials

	
	
	
	

	Chair:
	Yvette Stanley (Chair)
	LBM – Children, Schools and Families

Director of Children, Schools and Families 
	YS

	Board Members:
	
	
	

	
	Cllr Maxi Martin 
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services
	MM

	
	Anne Howers


	Sutton & Merton Community Services/Royal Marsden
	AH

	
	Paul Ballatt 
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance
	PB

	
	Helen Cook 
	LBM – Adult Social Care
	HC

	
	Lisa Davies 
	Merton CAMHS
	LD

	
	Eleanor Brown
	Chief Officer, Merton Clinical Commissioning Group
	EB

	
	Chris Frost 
	MVSC
	CF

	
	Kevin Crompton
	Independent Chair, Merton Safeguarding Children Board (MSCB)
	KC

	
	Shelley Dolan
	Sutton & Merton Community Services/Royal Marsden
	SDo

	
	Andy Redfearn 
	YMCA – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)
	AR

	
	Sam Green
	Merton Clinical Commissioning Group
	SG

	
	David Palmer for Darren Williams
	Borough Commander, Metropolitan Police
	DP

	
	Mark Clenaghan
	SWLSTG - Merton
	MC

	
	Julia Groom 
	LBM – Public Health
	JG

	In attendance:
	
	
	

	
	Simon Deakin
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager
	SD

	
	Naheed Chaudhry
	LBM – Service Manager Policy, Planning and Performance
	NC

	
	
	
	

	Apologies/ Absent:
	
	
	

	
	Anne Hoblyn for Prabitha Ramsingh
	External Relations Manager 
JobCentre Plus, South London District
	AH

	
	Chris Lee
	LBN - Director, Environment & Regeneration
	CL

	
	Bev Giarraputo 
	South Thames College
	BV

	
	Ian Petherbridge
	St Marks Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)
	IP

	
	Jan Martin
	LBM – Head of Education
	JM

	
	Tina Harvey
	Headteacher, St Ann’s Special School
	TH


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1.
	Attendance and apologies for absence
	

	
	
	

	
	Apologies were noted.  
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising/ Action Points
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes of 27 February were agreed for publication.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Children & Young People Plan
	

	
	
	

	
	PB introduced a final version of the CYPP with amendments as mandated at the last meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	The revised scope was agreed by the Board in October 2012.  Previous plans have been universal, aiming to meet all the Every Child Matters outcomes.  The new version is more targeted, but also operates as a ‘plan of plans’.  In the current financial climate is necessarily focuses on and prioritises the most vulnerable groups.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	3.1
	Monitoring of the plan
	

	
	
	

	
	A proposal for monitoring the plan was tabled.  This outlines a thematic approach for the Board to monitor and will give opportunities to dig deeper into specific issues as required.  We are beginning to map out an annual monitoring plan.
	

	
	
	

	
	June
	

	
	Updates on – 
· Early intervention and prevention (EIP), new services, Common And Shared Assessment (CASA) and the new Merton Wellbeing Model (MWBM) plus the commissioning process that support the strategy.
	

	
	· Obesity, the Family Nurse Partnership and immunisation and any lagging health performance areas with a stocktake of health issues more generally.  There is a read across to the Health & Wellbeing Strategy here.  JG will liaise with AH on a report for the next meeting in June13.
	JG/AH


	
	· School Improvement Strategy – narrowing the gap elements.
	

	
	
	

	
	September
	

	
	Updates on – 
· Safeguarding through the MSCB annual report and Business Plan.
	

	
	
	

	
	November
	

	
	Updates on – 
· Children with a disability, SEN, Transitions services, Short breaks. Improvements in mental health services.
	

	
	
	

	
	January
	

	
	Updates on – 
· Looked After Children (LAC), Corporate Parenting, educational and health elements of support services; Youth Offending, Youth Transformation Project.
	

	
	
	

	
	March
	

	
	Updates on – 

· Gangs

· Transforming Families
	

	
	
	

	
	There is a challenge to schools in focusing on vulnerable children and young people.
	

	
	
	

	
	Although this represents quite a heavy monitoring agenda, the meeting felt that we need to retain space for other matters, including universal service issues.
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Relationship with other governance structures
	

	
	
	

	
	YS noted that the CYPP helps to clarify the relationship between the CT Board and the HWB, and its lead role in overseeing Chapter 1. (children and young people) of the Health & Wellbeing Strategy.
	

	
	
	

	
	The link with the MSCB is through the MSCB annual report.  The MSCB has the role of challenging the Children’s Trust partnership and assures itself that safeguarding is happening.  Monitoring can place in tandem unless there are specific areas identified as being of concern.
	

	
	
	

	
	KC stated that he believed the CYPP to be appropriate, accessible and readable.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	5. 
	Performance Indicators
	

	
	
	

	
	There will be a relatively small basket of revised indicators to reflect the key targets in the CYPP.  There will also be continuity with the safeguarding board’s performance data.
	

	
	
	

	
	AR queried if that PI set is perhaps too council focused, and should there be more emphasis on where there are joint responsibilities?  The attempt to spread responsibility across the Trust has maybe added to the complexity, and more work could be done on identifying what the key PIs really are.  YS also noted the need to monitor by exception generally. Not everything can be covered in a high level plan.
	PB/NC

	
	
	

	
	AH will double check with NHS England on the health indicators and NC the DfE expectations.
	AH/NC

	
	
	

	
	NC asked that all check through the indicators and make suggestions on what the key PIs might be.
	All

	
	
	

	
	The Board agreed the CYPP and work programme.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Performance report
	

	
	
	

	
	NC presented an update on Q3 from 2012/13 and some end-year reports.  Commentary has been attempted on those RAG rated red or amber, but there are still gaps.  It is hoped that a new PI set will avoid these situations.
	

	
	
	

	
	No.4 Teenage Pregnancy - AH noted that we may need to look at this area of work after the ending of the ten year strategy.   The Teenage Pregnancy and Substance Misuse Partnership continues to meet and has a needs assessment.  KC queried the red rating for Teenage Pregnancy when relatively the performance is actually good. NC stated the importance of having context and commentary in the new dashboard to avoid ‘false alarms’.
	

	
	
	

	
	No.6 Core Assessments – Audits have focused on quality issues.  These are going to be replaced in line with the new Working Together.
	

	
	
	

	
	SDo asked about vacancy rates.  LBM in 2009 had a high dependency on agency staff in the front line – rates are down and anything under 20% is considered good in London.
	

	
	KC asked about risks as the new structures in Social Care etc. bed down.  YS noted that the answer to this may be apparent by the end of June.
	

	
	
	

	
	Nos. 8/9 Child Protection – Statistical blips can happen here given the often small size of the cohorts and the incidence of large sibling groups.
	

	
	
	

	
	No.14 SEN – There is a need to tighten up reporting processes, both for this and CAMHS indicators.
	

	
	
	

	
	No.19 NEETs – Overall the tracking systems are working, although there are always seasonal issues (September) for the ‘not knowns’.  AR queried the extent of targeting for NEETs.
	

	
	
	

	
	DP asked if we are aware of any young people about who we know nothing – a hidden population?  All school age children in places will be know but there will always be some young people under the radar.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	7.
	Young Carers Strategy
	

	
	
	

	
	A revision of the Young Carers Strategy was presented to the Board.  This has been endorsed by the MSCB.
	

	
	
	

	
	KC asked about identification, leading the important question of what more can be done.
	

	
	
	

	
	SDo raised possible contribution from health agencies, e.g. parental illness and referrals either to the local authority or the YCs Project.  School nurses obviously have a role and ideas from the DoH are coming through.  GPs and Education Welfare can also refer in, including via CASAs.  Teachers may not all be aware of what young carers roles might be, though there has been good dialogue with the Designated Teachers Group.
	

	
	
	

	
	AR noted that parental mental health is a particular issue and awareness is needed across all universal services.
	

	
	
	

	
	Merton children in schools outside the borough may not be easily identified.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Board endorsed the Strategy and asked that it be brought back to a future CT Board via the MSCB.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	AOB
	

	
	
	

	
	Immunisation
With concerns over the measles outbreak in south Wales, immunisation is being prioritised including via European Immunisation Week.  The particular emphasis is on MMR.
	

	
	
	

	
	AR asked if there were any clusters with low levels of take up?  The current data makes this hard to identify.  CF noted activity that MVSC are involved in.
	

	
	
	

	
	Family Nurse Partnership
	

	
	
	

	
	AH briefed on this new joint Sutton and Merton initiative working with under 18 parents in intensive interventions.  An advisory Board, chaired by YS, is meeting during May, and AH is sorting out budgets.  Each nurse will have 25 families to deal with – about 90 young families in each borough.  A model could then be used for over 19s.
	

	
	
	

	
	YS noted that we have been selected for this because of our ability to deliver.
	

	
	
	

	
	AR stated that the VCS should be more involved, including encouragement to access to universal and other services.
	

	
	
	

	
	An exit strategy will need to be considered in due course.  KC noted a project called Homewatch, which could involve the local VCS.
	

	
	
	

	
	IAPT
	

	
	MC briefed on improving the access to psychological services for children following on fro the services developed for adults.  This will start at the end of April 2013.
	

	
	
	

	
	VCS
	

	
	CF noted the Ageing Well programme beginning at the end of April – this has intergenerational implications for the CTB.
	

	
	
	

	
	Work on the Link is being archived at the British Museum.
	

	
	
	

	
	Dates and times of next meetings
	

	
	
	

	
	7 June
	

	
	
	

	
	20 September 2013
	

	
	
	

	
	1.30-3.30 at Merton Civic Centre
	


1

